CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP 

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Wednesday 1 October 2008 at 2.00 pm at Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency, Penrith.

PRESENT

Mr R Bloxham - Carlisle City Council (Chair)

Mr G Nicolson - Eden District Council

Mr I Stewart - Cumbria County Council

Mr G Strong - Cumbria County Council

Mr K Williams - Barrow Borough Council

Mrs B Woof - South Lakeland District Council

Also in attendance:

Mr M Allman
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr N Christian
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr E Davidson
-
Allerdale Borough Council

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Ms M Graham
-
North West Waste Forum

Mr R Kitchen
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr I Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Mr A Proffitt
-
Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership

Ms J Robinson
-
WRAP

Mr J Shatwell
-
Environment Agency

Mr R Watson
-
GONW

Mr A Yates
-
Eden District Council

Mr J Storey
-
Cumbria County Council

	1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr A Markley, Mr S Standage, Mr G Harrison and Mr C Moore.

2. membership

The Chair explained that Mr Stewart would continue to act as a County Council representative on and member of Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.  Mr Strong was attending the meeting as a substitute for Mr Markley.  Ms Robinson from WRAP was attending as an observer.  

3. disclosures of interest

Mr Bloxham, Mr Nicolson, Mr Stewart, Mr Strong, Mr Williams and Mrs Woof declared a personal interest in all items of business on the agenda relating to their respective District Councils.  

4. maximising domestic waste recycling

The Chair reported that the Director – Cumbria Waste Management was unable to give the presentation that had been listed on the agenda for this meeting of the Partnership.  It was hoped that the presentation could be rescheduled for a future meeting.

5. minutes

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 20 August 2008 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

6. matters arising

Minute 5 – Matters Arising – DEFRA Waste Incentive Scheme Pilot

Mr Yates asked what progress had been made in relation to the Officers’ expression of interest in the Joint Waste Authority on behalf of the CSWP.  Mr Proffitt indicated that he would follow this up and take any action required.

Minute 9 – A Recycling Reward Scheme to Replace Recycling Credit Payments to WCAs

Mr Yates referred to questions about the impact of third party recycling that had been raised by Eden District Council.  Mr Nicolson explained that claims for third party recycling would be transferring from Eden District Council to the County Council.  It was important to ensure that all materials recycled by third parties in Eden were included in the figures for Eden District Council, to ensure that the local authority received the appropriate rewards for its performance in recycling.  Eden was also concerned that the proposed £70 per tonne cap on recycling payments might adversely affect it more than other authorities.

It was noted that CLASB would be invited to approve the Recycling Reward Scheme at its meeting on 3 October.   Members agreed that the concerns expressed should be reflected in a note to CLASB, indicating that the Partnership had agreed the Scheme in principle, but that further discussion through the Partnership would be required before the detailed proposals could be recommended for approval by CLASB.  

7. cumbria strategic waste partnership officers group  

Mr Proffitt presented the minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officers Group held on 12 September 2008.  

Particular reference was made to a proposal from the CN Group for a school linked radio campaign, ‘The R Factor’, to encourage recycling and reuse.  Martin Allman, the Waste Prevention Manager for Cumbria County Council, attended the meeting to provide further information on this and to answer members’ questions.  It was noted that any contributions from Waste Collection Authorities towards the cost of the campaign would be welcomed, although members anticipated difficulty in obtaining funding at this stage in the budget cycle. 

Mr Proffitt reported that a response had been received from Marks and Spencer following an invitation to them to discuss their rationale on packaging waste.  It was agreed that their representatives should be given the opportunity to attend a future meeting of the Partnership.  

The Chair asked Officers to ensure that Scrutiny Committee members throughout the County had been invited to attend the Conference to be held on 14 October.  Mr Proffitt undertook to follow this up. 

The Partnership also discussed plans to order a new stock of recycling boxes and the opportunity for the new boxes to feature the partnership logo in addition to that of the relevant District Council.

AGREED,
that




(a)
the minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officers Group held on 12 September 2008 be received;




(b)
‘The R Factor’ Campaign be supported and Officers note that this initiative will be considered for funding next year and in the current year can be supported through any Officer time that it is possible to allocate to it, in addition to any funding that can be made available by individual District Councils, or obtained through Government grants;




(c)
consideration be given to allocating funding to be used as a promotional budget for the Partnership;




(d)
a reply be sent to the appropriate Marks and Spencer’s Director on behalf of the Partnership, giving dates of future Partnership meetings, with an invitation to attend one of them. 

8. cumbria strategic waste partnership update

Mr Christian presented a report updating the Partnership on performance statistics, the Autumn Conference and recent presentations given on behalf of Resource Cumbria.  

Officers provided information to complete the table of performance statistics shown in the report as follows:

Barrow BC:  NI191 – 248.1kgs 

                      NI192 – 24.92% 

                      LAA – Legacy – 26.9%

South Lakeland DC: NI191 – 148kgs

                                   NI192 – 49.22%

                                   LAA–Legacy

                                   (subject to confirmation – 49.2%)

Eden DC: LAA- Legacy – 44.35%

AGREED,
that




(a)
the performance statistics be noted;




(b)
when the figures added to the performance statistics table have been confirmed, the updated table be circulated by email to members of the Partnership;




(c)
an action plan for reporting performance statistics to the Partnership be devised and submitted to a future meeting for members’ approval;




(d)
preparations for the Autumn Conference be noted;




(e)
it be noted that Officers have made presentations on behalf of Resource Cumbria to CIPFA North West and North Wales Society Northern Section, and to the West Cumbria Strategic Partnership Living Environment Group.

9. wrap and mp heath recommendations and work programme

Mr Proffitt presented a report outlining prioritised recommendations for work to assist with the delivery of the Partnership’s Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy.  The original recommendations had been contained in two reports commissioned by the Partnership, the Waste Resource Action Programme’s (WRAP) ‘Actual Costs of Recycling and Similarities of Practice’ and the MP Heath Waste Consultancy Ltd’s ‘Maximising Biodegradable Municipal Waste (BMW) Diversion and Landfill Allowance Trading Scheme (LATS) Performance’.

The WRAP report had examined issues in relation to kerb side collection, including the actual costs of collecting recyclables in Cumbria.  It had also considered the methods employed by Districts to collect recyclable materials, the bulking locations, how materials were transported between locations and their end use.  The report had made ten recommendations which each Local Authority within the Partnership had been invited to prioritise.  The top scoring recommendations emerging from this process would be developed into work programmes.  

The MP Heath study had analysed the contribution made by each district, Authority and key service area in Cumbria towards achieving the 2007/08 LATS allowance target.  It had produced eight key recommendations for further investigation and these too had been prioritised by the local authorities within the Partnership.  The Partnership agreed that a recommendation covering commercial waste should be added to the three from this study that had been chosen for development into work programmes.  Mr Christian reported that Resource Futures had been commissioned to determine the extent of the commercial cardboard problem within the County and to develop a business case for a solution, possibly involving the HWRCs.  Several members and officers expressed an interest in pursuing this initiative as a matter of urgency.      

AGREED,
that




(a)
the following recommendations be agreed and that the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officer Group develop work programmes for them in line with the requirements of the Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy:

· The improvement of the consistency and quality of all waste and performance data produced by CSWP 

· The development of joint markets across CSWP, looking at the feasibility of a materials marketing organisation or similar set up to maximise income from materials and minimise costs of bulking

· Common and consistent interpretation of National Indicators and performance information, as well as the costs of provision of service, so that a true comparison of the cost-effectiveness of services can be achieved in the future

· Further analysis of the reasons for high WCA performance in diverting BMW from kerbside services, in order to identify and implement further improvements, with particular reference to paper, card and textiles

· Investigation of the feasibility of minimising the amount of bio-degradable household waste that is landfilled from schedule 2 properties and mixed hereditaments, prioritising waste from school premises

· Investigation of the feasibility of introducing or extending bulky waste re-use and recycling services in each of the WCAs.  Further analysis of the current bulky waste stream and identification of the potential for re-use/recycling and the effect that this would have on BMW diversion rates

· Investigation of the feasibility of diverting commercial paper/card at HWRCs or at the kerbside.




(b)
the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officers Group report progress in addressing each of the prioritised recommendations at subsequent meetings of the Partnership.  

10. optimisation of the number of recycling points and hwrcs – proposed work programme

Mr Proffitt presented a report setting out a project plan for the work required to optimise the number of Recycling Points and Household Waste Recycling Centres within Cumbria, linking provision to the expansion to kerbside services and waste prevention initiatives.  The report outlined the project’s aims and objectives, together with the information to be used and a timeline and reporting plan.  

Members suggested that key service centres within the County might incorporate a Household Waste Recycling Centre and that the outcomes of any relevant studies undertaken by Scrutiny Committees/Panels could be submitted to future meetings of the Partnership.

AGREED,
that




(a)
the proposed work programme be approved;

(b) the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Development Officer provide progress reports to future meetings of the Partnership 

11. GOVERNMENT OFFICE NORTH WEST

The Partnership received a verbal update from Mr Watson of Government Office North West.  Mr Watson provided a summary of the findings of an Audit Commission report on the response to the waste challenge, entitled “Well Disposed”.  The Audit Commission recognised that Local Authorities were under great pressure to reduce the amount of waste going to landfill.   It was anticipated that diverting waste from landfill would significantly increase incineration.  The 2010 LATS obligations were likely to be met.  Those for 2013 were also likely to be met, by a small margin.  The 2020 target would only be achievable if there were no delays in achieving current projections.

12. any other business

Mr Kitchen reported on a useful meeting with Impact Housing to discuss the development of re-use and recycling.  

In response to a question about capital bids, the Chair explained that Barrow BC had put in a bid for green boxes that had been agreed.  It had been suggested that Barrow could consider improvements to their recycling and waste management services to allow them to have first call on capital funding to cover the cost of a proposed waste minimisation project.  It was noted that Barrow BC was due to consider this waste minimisation project in October and Mr Laird promised to pass on details of the cost of the project once it had been agreed.                                                                                                   
The funding for other capital bids would be made available subject to this.

The Chair expressed some concern about the lack of kerb side recycling facilities for batteries.  It was noted that a postal scheme for battery recycling was being piloted in Eden and the Chair hoped that further steps would be taken to improve battery recycling.

13. RELEASE OF REPORTS

It was agreed that all reports presented to this meeting of the CSWP could be released into the public domain.

14. date of next meeting

Members noted that the next meeting of the CSWP was scheduled as follows:

Date: 
Wednesday 12 November 2008

Time:
1 pm (12.30 pm lunch)

Venue: Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency (CREA), Penrith

The meeting closed at 3.30 pm

 
	ACTION

AP to action

NC to action

AP to action

All Officers to note

All Officers to note

AP/MA to action

AP to action

AP and NC to action

AP to action

NC to note

All Officers to note

AP to action

IL to action

All to note
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